Meeting of Advisory Committee on Consumer Protection

June 7, 2022
8:30 a.m.
This meeting was conducted virtually using Microsoft Teams.

Members present: Jim Michaels, Ingmar Goldson, Phillip Robinson, Tinu Akinshola, Dan Caplan, Norm Leventhal
OCP Staff present: Sharon Margolis, Patty Vitale, Maurice Valentine
The Agenda was adopted.
Minutes of the May meeting were discussed. Norm Leventhal made a motion to approve the minutes. Jim Michaels seconded the motion. Dan Caplan abstained from voting. The remainder of the vote was unanimous.
Old Business
Collaboration with Howard County’s Consumer Protection Advisory Board was discussed. Staff noted that an email was sent to the Advisory Committee informing them that Howard County chose two of its members to serve on the Inter-County Governmental Subcommittee and asked to be put in touch with their counterparts on the Advisory Committee. Mr. Caplan and Mr. Michaels volunteered to be on the Advisory Committee’s subcommittee to work with Howard County. Phillip Robinson said that he would be interested in volunteering for any projects that the two committees decided to do together, as did Tinu Akinshola. Staff will resend the contact information to Mr. Caplan and Mr. Michaels, and they will reach out to Howard County. Mr. Caplan asked staff to include the Howard County members on the email it sends with the agenda for each meeting going forward. Potential topics for collaboration were discussed. Mr. Robinson suggested considering joint delegation briefings, including off session education events, and discussing legislation that the committees can work on jointly. Mr. Caplan said any other suggestions can be communicated directly to him and Mr. Michaels.
Jumbo Reverse Mortgages were discussed. Mr. Leventhal said he was initially told that it was illegal to do Jumbo Reverse Mortgages in Maryland. Then he was told that they were not illegal, but that lenders did not want to do them in Maryland for a reason that no one would tell him. He said that he was frustrated in trying to pursue this and decided to give it up and just sell his house instead. Mr. Michaels noted that it might be helpful to wait until the new administration comes in and then request from the Commissioner of Financial Regulation information and documentation as to any policies that the agency has in place regarding these mortgages.

The Community Outreach Letter was discussed. Mr. Robinson said he thought sending out this letter should be part of an annual plan for OCP but questioned if there was a better way to do this. He volunteered to help with this project. Staff asked if the Committee wanted to consider sending it out at a different time. Ms. Akinshola suggested sending it out now, but then sending it out again in September. Maurice Valentine said he would like to come up with a separate graphic representation to supplement the letter. Mr. Robinson will work with Staff to finalize the letter and add contact information for legislators to send the letter to, as well.
The Foreclosure Rescue Survey was discussed. Mr. Michaels noted that at the last meeting the question came up about whether the Committee wanted to send out the survey again since it got so little response the last time. Ingmar Goldson and Ira Rheingold had volunteered to be part of a subcommittee to look more into this. Mr. Goldson said that since last meeting he had been trying to look for alternative sources of data to look for trends. He said he did look at the Consumer Financial Protection Bureau’s website but did not find useful information. He said it is not possible to scrape information from the Maryland Judiciary Case Search any more. Mr. Caplan suggested that he might be able to get statistics on foreclosures from the Mortgage Bankers Association, the National Association of Realtors, and the Greater Capital Area Association of Realtors (GCAAR). Further discussion was tabled until next month.
Mr. Michaels noted that he recently had breakfast with Delegate Marc Korman, Chair of the Montgomery County Delegation. He said he took the opportunity to let Mr. Korman know that the Advisory Committee was interested in meeting with the delegation, and Mr. Korman was very receptive.

Mr. Robinson provided a link to a dashboard updating on the progress of the Maryland Homeowner Assistance Fund (HAF). He said that HAF was given $190 million dollars but has only distributed about $2,797,000. Mr. Michaels questioned how to put pressure on the state to address this. Mr. Robinson said the best thing to do might be to contact the Montgomery County Council and County Executive to get them involved. He suggested putting this on hold so it can be discussed further with OCP about the best way to do this.
New Business
Mr. Caplan asked whether the Committee wanted to continue having meetings through Teams or would rather meet in person. It was decided to continue having meetings through Teams for the time being.
Office Report

Patty Vitale informed the Committee that OCP was working on a press release about businesses charging added fees and claiming they were county taxes. She said it was also planning a statement on quitclaim deed monitoring services. She noted that OCP met with the Maryland Attorney General’s Office to discuss a case the AG had brought against Koons Kia involving the double charging of freight in new car sales.
Staff referred to emailed statistics for May. Retail complaints topped the list, followed by Professional Services. OCP staff conducted presentations for Holiday Park Senior Center on OCP’s services and Shri Mangal Mandin Senior Club on Scams and Identity Theft. Staff also participated in Leisure World’s Annual Health and Wellness Expo. Staff noted that the Committee has one current vacant position and other terms that will be expiring in October of this year. Staff said that these positions are supposed to be advertised in August. Mr. Michaels said that if members know of anyone who would be a good fit for the Advisory Committee to let them know about these positions and get them to apply.
The meeting adjourned at 9:52 a.m.  The next meeting is scheduled for Tuesday, July 14, 2022, at 8:30 a.m.
